POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING HELD ON 8 JUNE 2022

Present:         J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West, J Cameron, J Irvine,
J Bernard          

Attending:      Cllrs D Milligan, D Alexander and D Virgo, A Oliver

Apologies:      P Atkinson, T Sime, H Taylor, D Easton, S Blaine

1.    
Chair’s Remarks

1.1  
Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

2. 

Minutes of Meeting held on 11 May 2022 and Matters Arising

2.1  

Minutes were approved.  Proposed by DW.  Seconded by JI.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
An up-to-date report had previously been circulated showing a current balance of £340.67.   DW said that he was due an outstanding payment for internet services for 2021.  JI queried the payment to the Galaday Committee in 2021 but was advised that the money would rolled over to 2023 due to the cancellation of the galaday in 2022.
4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
Nothing to report.
5.
Police Report
5.1
During the month of May 2022 in the beat areas BD01 & ME02 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 44 recorded crimes reported, of which 19 have been solved to date, with a solvency rate of 43%.  During this time period, there were 249 calls to the BD01 and ME02 area of Police Scotland.

5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

Between April and May there have been a spate of instances whereby spray paint was applied to various locations around Bonnyrigg and Poltonhall.  Bonnyrigg Community Officers have identified two youths are being repso0nsbile.  A report was submitted due to their behaviour.  Trading Standards and Police attended at the shop that was selling spray paints to youths.
About 8pm on Sunday 1 May at Mavisbank Place, Lasswade a male was found urinating within a private garden.  Police issued the male with a Fixed Penalty Notice.  

About 7.30am on Tuesday 10 May on High Street, Bonnyrigg a female shoplifted  several items.  Police traced the female and she was issued with a Recorded Police Warning.
About 5am on Saturday 14 May at Myredale, Bonnyrigg a shed was set on fire by unknown person(s).  Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 8am on Saturday 14 May at Burnbrae Terrace, Bonnyrigg a charity box was stolen from a retail premises by unknown person(s).  Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 8.40pm on Wednesday 18 May at Sherwood Drive, Bonnyrigg a male was seen with a replica firearm in a public place.  The male was arrested and charged and a report submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 10pm on Tuesday 24 May at Cockpen Road, Bonnyrigg a youth assaulted a bus driver and ran off.  Police enquiries are ongoing.

Between 10pm on Thursday 26 and Friday 27 May at Sherwood Drive, Bonnyrigg unknown person(s) broke into a vehicle and stole a n umber of tools. Police enquiries are ongoing.

Shopliftings

5.3
There had been 2 thefts by shopliftings reported to Police within the Bonnyrigg, Lasswade and Poltonhall districts in May.

Midlothian Community Action Team [MCAT] Activities  May 2022-07-08

 MCAT Officers continue to carry out high visibility patrols in the Midlothian area, with particular attention being given to Bonnyrigg, Rosewell and Gorebridge areas in relation to youth issues such as anti-social behaviour and fire raisings.

Across May MCAT attended 31 youth incidents throughout Midlothian.  The majority of these related to noise, loitering, nuisance, disturbance and fire raising calls.  MCAT continues to work closely with both Lothian Buses and the Scottish Fire and Rescue Service [SFRS] in an effort to combat this collectively.
High Vis patrols were also conducted at school drop off and pick up times at Burnbrae Primary School following complaints regarding parking at these times.

Other events covered by MCAT officers included the local council elections (Operation Microtone), the League 2 promotion play off where Bonnyrigg Rose was successful against Cowdenbeath at New Dundas Park in front of a sell-out crowd.

Patrols of, and visits to, licensed premises continued in order to ensure a safe and enjoyable experience for those using hospitality venues and enjoying the nightlife.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers                                           PC Jonny Cassidy & PC Chris Howarth via 101 or email:Jonathan.Cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk Christopher.Howarth@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Associated Member’s Report
6.1
No report received.
7.
  Midlothian Councillors’ Report


7.1
Cllr DA referred to issues around traffic at St Mary’s School particularly at the opening at Chesters View.  A video had been taken and shown to officers and it was agreed that a new pedestrian crossing and possibly a zebra crossing were required.

7.2
Cllr DV reported that he his responsibilities now included Community and Lifelong Learning (CLL) and also Education.   A Bonnyrigg elected members  working group was established and Council officers would attend to discuss any issues arising.
7.3
Cllr DM reported that the replacement all-weather pitch at Poltonhall Pavilion was now completed with contributions from local councillors, SFA, Sport Scotland and the developer.  No taxpayers’ money was used and it was the second occasion that developers had paid to put in a new Astroturf.  There was a need for a sink fund to ensure money would be available if/when it needed to be replaced.  It needed to be written in to the asset transfer who was entitled to use which site e.g. the grounds used by the Galaday.  Whatever deal went trough it needed to ensure the park was available.
7.4
It was noted that often a large n umber of Lasswade High School pupils were waiting at the side of the road waiting to cross the road by St Mary’s Primary.  It was felt that the 3 crossing control people were in the wrong place.  He would be making the point to Derek Oliver at Midlothian Council that there was opportunity for the pavement to be widened.  No proper transport assessment had been carried out.

7.5
It was hoped contractors would be on site in July at the former St Mary’s School.    He reported that it was uncertainty when HS12 would begin due to Taylor Wimpey having had difficulties sourcing materials but it was hoped it would be soon.

7.6
DW raised the issue to the merger with Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council and the 3 Councillors were advised that approval was required from Midlothian Council members following approval by the Legal Department.

7.7
Chair raised again the issue of writing into the long term lease the use of the grounds at Poltonhall Pavilion.   Cllr DM advised that any organisations/groups should be able to have reasonable access and it should be written into the lease that the Galaday/fun day should have free access one day per year.  DM would be raising it on behalf of the galaday and other sports groups using the facility.

8.
Any Other Business

8.1
Anne Oliver (AO) had been in touch with the Community Officer at Lasswade High School looking for help from pupils with a litter clear up.   Her hope was that community groups in Poltonhall and Bonnyrigg could get together regularly and she was looking to PHCC to promote it.   Cllr DA said she was happy top go out with AO perhaps at school lunch time and litter pick.  If AO had a date for a community litter pick event around a specific area then it could be publicised on the PHCC we4bsite.  She was asked to come back with a date and time.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held in the Library at Lasswade High School on Thursday 14 July 2022.
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